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P.O. Box 96090, Washington, DC 20090– 
6090. 

Subpart C—Forest Land 
Enhancement Program 

SOURCE: 68 FR 34314, June 9, 2003, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 230.30 Purpose and scope. 
(a) The regulations in this subpart 

govern the operation of the Forest 
Land Enhancement Program (here-
after, FLEP) as provided in Section 4 of 
the Cooperative Forestry Assistance 
Act (16 U.S.C. 2101 et seq.), as amended 
by title VIII of the Farm Security and 
Rural Investment Act of 2002 (Pub. L. 
107–171). The purpose of FLEP is to pro-
vide a coordinated and cooperative 
Federal, State, and local sustainable 
forestry program for the establish-
ment, management, maintenance, en-
hancement, and restoration of forests 
on nonindustrial private forest land. 

(b) The educational assistance, re-
source management expertise, and fi-
nancial assistance provided under 
FLEP shall complement any existing 
Federal or State programs or programs 
offered through institutions of higher 
learning providing assistance to non-
industrial private forest landowners. 
FLEP promotes improved coordination 
and cooperation among Federal, State, 
and local programs regarding the es-
tablishment, maintenance, enhance-
ment, and restoration of nonindustrial 
private forestlands. 

(c) Participation in FLEP is vol-
untary on the part of both the State 
and the nonindustrial forest land-
owner. To participate, each State must 
have nonindustrial private forest lands, 
a State Forester or equivalent, and a 
State Forest Stewardship Coordinating 
Committee. 

§ 230.31 Definitions. 
The terms used in this subpart are 

defined as follows: 
Capital investment or improvement. Du-

rable equipment or assets capable of 
being amortized or depreciated over a 
period of 3 or more years, not including 
activities or practices carried out as 
part of the Forest Land Enhancement 
Program (FLEP) cost-share element. 

Catastrophic natural event. Destruc-
tive natural event, which includes, but 
is not limited to, wildfires, insect in-
festations, disease outbreaks, droughts, 
floods, windstorms, freezing, ice 
storms, hail, sleet, mudslides, land-
slides, earthquakes, avalanches, torna-
does, volcanoes, hurricanes, or 
tsunamis. 

Chief. The Chief of the Forest Serv-
ice, United States Department of Agri-
culture. 

Committee. The State Forest Steward-
ship Coordinating Committee. 

Concurrence. Review, verification, 
and confirmation by the Responsible 
Official that the State priority plan 
contains all of the key elements re-
quired by law and the rules of this sub-
part. 

Cost-share. A program payment, on a 
reimbursable basis, at a maximum of 75 
percent of the cost incurred by a land-
owner for implementation of a State- 
approved activity or practice author-
ized under FLEP. 

Financial assistance. Funds disbursed 
as an award by the Federal Govern-
ment to an eligible party from the 
FLEP annual apportionment, in the 
form of money, including grants, agree-
ments, contracts, and other arrange-
ments. 

Fiscal year. The accounting period, 
used by the United States Government, 
from October 1 through September 30. 

Landowner. An individual, group, as-
sociation, corporation, Indian Tribe, or 
other legal private entity owning non-
industrial private forest land or a per-
son who receives concurrence from the 
landowner for practice implementation 
and who holds a lease on the land for a 
minimum of 10 years. Corporations 
whose stocks are publicly traded or 
owners principally engaged in the pri-
mary processing of raw wood products 
are excluded. 

Management plan. A written plan pre-
pared by a service representative and 
approved by a State Forester. 

Nonindustrial private forest land. Rural 
lands with existing tree cover, or which 
are suitable for growing trees, that are 
owned by any landowner as defined in 
this section. 

Practice. A prescribed, natural re-
source management activity that is 
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consistent with a practice plan and im-
plemented through FLEP to enhance 
the multiple resource values and bene-
fits and that results in improved condi-
tions on nonindustrial private forest 
land. A practice may consist of mul-
tiple components. 

Practice plan. A plan prepared by a 
service representative and approved by 
the State Forester that documents the 
specific practices that are to occur as a 
result of a landowner application for 
cost-share. A practice plan may be a 
stand-alone document or it may be a 
part of a management plan. 

Responsible official. USDA Forest 
Service Regional Forester, Area Direc-
tor, or Institute Director charged with 
the administration of FLEP. 

Service representative. Any person who 
is recognized by a State Forester as 
having the knowledge and skills to de-
velop management plans, under-
standing of the economic and environ-
mental interrelationships of forestry 
and/or agroforestry resources, and the 
ability to identify appropriate activi-
ties to manage, protect, or enhance 
such resources. The State Forester des-
ignates service representatives as the 
line officers to perform specified FLEP 
elements. 

State. Includes each of the States in 
the United States, and the Common-
wealth of Puerto Rico, the Virgin Is-
lands of the United States, Guam, 
American Samoa, and the Common-
wealth of the Northern Mariana Is-
lands. 

State Forester. The director or other 
head of a State forestry agency or 
equivalent State official. 

State priority plan. The document re-
quired from a State to participate in 
FLEP. A State Forester jointly pre-
pares this plan with the State Forest 
Stewardship Coordinating Committee 
to facilitate long-term sustainability 
of nonindustrial private forest lands 
within the State. 

§ 230.32 National program administra-
tion. 

(a) The Chief shall develop and imple-
ment FLEP in partnership with State 
forestry agencies and in consultation 
with other Federal, State, and local 
natural resource management agen-
cies, institutions of higher learning, 

and a broad range of private sector in-
terests. 

(b) In collaboration with State For-
esters, the Chief of the Forest Service 
and Responsible Officials shall oversee 
developing and implementing FLEP 
policy and procedure, including the 
monitoring of program results over the 
life of FLEP to ensure that environ-
mental, economic, and social values 
and public benefits are derived from 
the program. 

(c) The Chief shall annually dis-
tribute such funds as may be available 
for FLEP to the Responsible Official(s) 
for each of the three geographic fund-
ing areas based on the criteria set out 
in the Forest Service Manual Chapter 
3310. 

(d) In developing allocation factors 
for making FLEP distributions under 
this subpart, 

(1) The Chief shall consult with the 
State Foresters through their Forest 
Resource Management Committee, a 
standing committee of the National 
Association of State Foresters, or its 
successor. 

(2) Allocation factors shall be based 
on National data sources that address 
the current status of forest lands of 
each State or Territory participating 
in FLEP. Data must be measurable, in-
clusive of all States, objective, and re-
liable. The data will address those fac-
tors described in the Cooperative For-
estry Assistance Act (16 U.S.C. 2103(i), 
Distribution of Cost-Share Funds). 

(e) National priorities for FLEP shall 
reflect the Department and Forest 
Service priorities for nonindustrial pri-
vate forest land as provided in the For-
est Service Manual Chapter 3310. 

(f) The Responsible Official(s) in each 
of the three geographic funding areas 
shall coordinate with their respective 
State Foresters to determine the final 
allocation to each State based on the 
following: 

(1) National priorities; 
(2) National allocation factors; 
(3) Regional and State-wide prior-

ities; 
(4) Ability of the State to deliver 

FLEP; and 
(5) Direction in the Forest Service 

Manual Chapter 3310. 
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(g) FLEP financial assistance may be 
disbursed to a third party that will as-
sist in program delivery. The Forest 
Service may disburse funds directly to 
a third party, which may include, but 
is not limited to, Federal, State, or 
local agencies, and landowner, non-
profit, or private organizations, with 
written approval by the State Forester. 

(h) Except as provided at § 230.34(d), 
no financial assistance shall be pro-
vided by the Forest Service to a State 
Forester or any third party, until the 
Responsible Official has concurred with 
the State’s priority plan. 

(i) The Chief has final authority to 
resolve all issues that may arise in the 
administration of FLEP. 

(j) The Forest Service shall provide 
National and regional administrative 
and financial support and oversight 
through distribution of available FLEP 
funds to State Foresters and through 
monitoring, review, and evaluation of 
FLEP activities and accomplishments. 

(k) FLEP funds may not be used by 
States for capital investments or cap-
ital improvements unless specifically 
authorized in a funding document and 
must be limited to $5,000. The limita-
tion on capital improvements excludes 
practices and activities cost-shared 
with landowners through FLEP. 

(l) Funds may not be authorized in 
the financial assistance document or 
used for the purchase of land, any in-
terest in land, or any interest in an en-
dowment. 

(m) By September 30, 2006, the Chief 
must submit a cumulative report to 
the Secretary of Agriculture summa-
rizing all the activities and practices 
funded under FLEP as of that date. 

§ 230.33 Responsible Official program 
administration. 

(a) The Responsible Official shall re-
view and provide concurrence with 
State priority plans, including any re-
visions of such plans. 

(b) The Responsible Official shall pro-
vide oversight for all aspects of FLEP, 
including program reviews and shall 
ensure that the Forest Service is rep-
resented on each State Forest Steward-
ship Coordinating Committee. 

(c) The Responsible Official shall dis-
burse funds to the State Forester or 

their designated third parties in a 
timely manner. 

(d) The Responsible Official shall de-
termine the final funds distribution to 
States. 

(e) The funds will be distributed to 
individual States based on criteria in 
§ 230.32 (f). 

(f) Policy in the Forest Service Man-
ual Chapter 3310 will provide additional 
direction for funding distribution. 

(g) The Responsible Official must 
submit an annual report to the Chief 
summarizing all activities and prac-
tices funded through FLEP for the pre-
vious fiscal year. 

(h) By September 1, 2006, the Respon-
sible Official must submit a cumu-
lative report to the Chief summarizing 
all activities and practices funded 
through FLEP as of June 1, 2006, along 
with copies of the reports submitted 
from the participating States. 

§ 230.34 State program administration. 

(a) In States electing to participate 
in FLEP, the State Forester and the 
State Forest Stewardship Coordinating 
Committee, established pursuant to 
section 19(b) of the Cooperative For-
estry Assistance Act, as amended (16 
U.S.C. 2101, et seq.), shall jointly de-
velop a State priority plan. The plan 
must be submitted to the appropriate 
Responsible Official for review and con-
currence. 

(b) The State Forester shall develop, 
implement and administer FLEP con-
sistent with the State priority plan. 
The State Forester must ensure that 
all activities are carried out properly 
and that all cost-shared practices meet 
the appropriate standards and speci-
fications. 

(c) No match of funds is required 
from the State for participation in 
FLEP. 

(d) In order to facilitate development 
of FLEP any State may request up to 
$50,000 of the first-year allocation in 
advance of Forest Service concurrence 
with a State priority plan. 

(e) Each State participating in FLEP 
shall submit an annual report to the 
respective Responsible Official, report-
ing all activities and practices funded 
through FLEP for the previous fiscal 
year. The report shall contain data on 
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accomplishments by educational as-
sistance, technical assistance, and 
cost-share assistance based on State 
objectives and measurable outcomes 
included in State priority plans. 

(f) By July 15, 2006, the State For-
ester of each State participating in 
FLEP must submit to the respective 
Responsible Official a summary report 
of all State activities and practices 
funded through FLEP as of June 1, 
2006. 

§ 230.35 FLEP elements. 
(a) States may use FLEP funds to as-

sist landowners in managing their non-
industrial private forest lands and re-
lated resources through the following 
elements: 

(1) Development and implementation 
of educational programs; 

(2) Resource management expertise 
and technical assistance; and 

(3) Financial assistance through cost- 
share programs. 

(b) All participating States may use 
a portion of allocated funds for FLEP 
administration costs. 

(c) States do not have to participate 
in all FLEP elements. 

§ 230.36 State priority plan—purpose 
and scope. 

(a) The State priority plan shall be 
used to guide FLEP implementation in 
each participating State through fiscal 
year 2007 and can be revised as needed. 

(b) The State priority plan must de-
scribe the various roles and respon-
sibilities of the State Forester, State 
Forest Stewardship Coordinating Com-
mittee, and other agencies and organi-
zations in FLEP planning, delivery, 
and accountability to the program ob-
jectives. 

(c) The State priority plan must con-
tain the following: 

(1) Data from standard forest inven-
tory and analysis reports on the forest 
resources found within the State; 

(2) A description of concerns, issues, 
problems and threats related to re-
source management for all nonindus-
trial private forest and agroforestry re-
sources; 

(3) Identification of the desired objec-
tives and environmental, economic, 
and social values and public benefits to 
be derived from FLEP; 

(4) An explanation of how FLEP 
funds are to be used to complement ef-
forts of sustainable forestry manage-
ment already in place within the State; 

(5) A rationale for, and a proposed 
distribution of, funds for the FLEP ele-
ments listed at section 230.35 that the 
State plans to implement; and 

(6) A description of the public par-
ticipation process used in the develop-
ment of the plan, including outreach 
efforts to landowners with limited re-
sources. 

(d) If an existing State Forest Stew-
ardship plan, as described at section 
19(b)(3) of the Cooperative Forestry As-
sistance Act (16 U.S.C. 2101, et seq.), 
adequately addresses some or all of the 
required information, it may be incor-
porated into the State priority plan by 
reference. 

(e) The State priority plan must also 
outline the State FLEP priorities, poli-
cies, and procedures that will be imple-
mented to encourage landowners to 
practice sustainable management and 
to actively conserve and enhance their 
forest resources. 

(f) Each FLEP element described in 
the State priority plan must clearly 
state objectives and measurable out-
comes to be achieved. 

(g) All activities performed using 
FLEP funds must be consistent with 
the purpose of the program. 

§ 230.37 State priority plan—edu-
cational assistance. 

(a) Educational assistance includes 
development and delivery of: 

(1) Activities; 
(2) Events; 
(3) Programs; 
(4) Curriculum; 
(5) Written materials; 
(6) Workshops; 
(7) Training sessions; 
(8) Web site construction and mainte-

nance; or 
(9) Similar activities designed to 

bring landowners to an informed deci-
sion point and accelerate adoption of 
sustainable forest practices in a State. 

(b) If a State determines that all or 
some of its funds will be used for edu-
cation, the State priority plan must 
describe the types of activities that 
will be covered, participating entities, 
expected outcomes, and method(s) that 
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will be used for documenting and eval-
uating accomplishments. 

§ 230.38 State priority plan—technical 
assistance. 

(a) Technical assistance includes, but 
is not limited to: 

(1) Agreements with other agencies, 
institutions of higher education, nat-
ural resource consultants, or private 
organizations to augment or com-
plement existing services of a State 
Forestry agency; 

(2) Grants, agreements, contracts or 
other arrangements to provide services 
to landowners not offered by a State; 

(3) Support of existing technical as-
sistance delivery by State forestry 
agencies or development of such tech-
nical assistance; 

(4) The development or application of 
new tools or technology for servicing 
landowners; or 

(5) Similar undertakings. 
(b) If a State determines that all or 

some of its funds will be used for tech-
nical assistance, the State priority 
plan shall describe: 

(1) Who will provide the assistance; 
(2) Outreach efforts directed at spe-

cific groups or categories of land-
owners; 

(3) Expected long- and short-term 
outcomes; and 

(4) Method(s) for documenting ac-
complishments. 

§ 230.39 State priority plan—financial 
assistance. 

(a) Cost-share financial assistance in-
cludes a wide range of activities and 
practices developed by a State For-
ester, in cooperation with the State 
Forest Stewardship Coordinating Com-
mittee. 

(b) A State does not have to adopt a 
separate FLEP cost-share program if a 
State cost-share program already ex-
ists that meets the objectives of FLEP. 
However, FLEP funds must be ac-
counted for in accordance with Federal 
financial accounting standards. If an 
existing cost-share program is used, a 
copy of the guidelines for that program 
must be referenced and attached to the 
State priority plan. 

(c) If a State determines that all or 
some of its funds will be placed into a 
cost-share program, the State priority 

plan must identify and describe how 
the cost-share funds will be made 
available to landowners participating 
in FLEP and expected outcomes and 
method(s) for documenting and evalu-
ating accomplishments. 

(d) The cost-share section of the 
State priority plan must include all of 
the following information: 

(1) Describe any land ownership or 
annual acreage eligibility limitation 
under FLEP that is more restrictive 
than that established by the author-
izing statute; 

(2) Describe any limitations for cost- 
share of management plans; 

(3) Define what constitutes a man-
agement plan if a State chooses to 
adopt more restrictive requirements 
than those established in this subpart; 
and 

(4) Identify aggregate payment limi-
tations to any one landowner receiving 
cost-share funds through FLEP. 

(e) The State priority plan must also 
describe how funds identified for cost- 
share with landowners will be distrib-
uted and how cost-share rates are de-
termined and established for each prac-
tice. 

(f) The State priority plan must de-
scribe the application and payment 
process for landowners interested in 
participating in and receiving cost- 
share through FLEP (§ 230.42). 

(g) The State priority plan must also 
address the following steps related to 
financial assistance: 

(1) Application procedure; 
(2) Approval process; 
(3) Performance period; 
(4) Cancellation of approvals; 
(5) Certification of performance; 
(6) Payment; 
(7) Maintenance and compliance; 
(8) Procedure for recapture of funds 

for non-compliance; and 
(9) Appeals procedures. 

§ 230.40 Eligible practices for cost- 
share assistance. 

(a) The State priority plan must doc-
ument and describe which of the fol-
lowing eleven categories will be made 
available to landowners for cost-share 
funding: 
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(1) Management Plan Development— 
Development or revision of a manage-
ment plan that must meet the min-
imum standards of a Forest Steward-
ship Plan (16 U.S.C. 2103a(f)(i)). The 
plan applies to those portions of the 
landowner’s property on which any 
practice or activity funded under FLEP 
shall be carried out, as well as any 
property of the owner that may be af-
fected by the activity or practice. Man-
agement plans are not subject to any 
acreage limits, and therefore cost-shar-
ing such a plan under FLEP is exempt 
from the 1,000-acre (or 5,000-acre) limit 
unless restricted as described in the 
State priority plan. 

(2) Afforestation and Reforestation— 
Site preparation, planting, seeding, or 
other practices to encourage natural 
regeneration or to ensure forest estab-
lishment and carbon sequestration. 

(3) Forest Stand Improvement—Prac-
tices to enhance growth and quality of 
wood fiber, special forest products, and 
carbon sequestration. 

(4) Agroforestry Implementation—Es-
tablishment, maintenance, and renova-
tion of windbreaks, riparian forest 
buffers, silvopasture, alley cropping, or 
other agroforestry practices, including 
purposes for energy conservation and 
carbon sequestration in conjunction 
with agriculture, forest, and other land 
uses. 

(5) Water Quality Improvement and Wa-
tershed Protection—Establishment, 
maintenance, renovation, and restora-
tion practices, including any necessary 
design and engineering to improve and 
protect water quality, riparian areas, 
and forest wetlands and watersheds. 

(6) Fish and Wildlife Habitat Improve-
ment—Establishment, maintenance, 
and restoration practices to create, 
protect, or improve fish and wildlife 
habitat, including any necessary design 
and engineering. 

(7) Forest Health and Protection—Es-
tablishment of practices primarily to 
detect, monitor, assess, protect, im-
prove, or restore forest health, includ-
ing detection and control of insects, 
diseases, and animal damage to estab-
lished stands. 

(8) Invasive Species Control—Establish-
ment, maintenance and restoration 
practices primarily to detect, monitor, 

eradicate, or control the spread of 
invasive species. 

(9) Wildfire and Catastrophic Risk Re-
duction—Establishment of practices 
primarily to reduce the risk from wild-
fire and other catastrophic natural 
events. 

(10) Wildfire and Catastrophic Event 
Rehabilitation—Establishment of prac-
tices primarily to restore and rehabili-
tate forests following wildfire and 
other catastrophic natural events. 

(11) Special Practices—Establishment, 
maintenance, and restoration practices 
addressing other conservation concerns 
on nonindustrial private forest lands as 
proposed by the State Forester and the 
Committee, which must have concur-
rence by the responsible official. 

(b) A practice may consist of one or 
more components. 

§ 230.41 Eligibility requirements for 
cost-share assistance. 

(a) All landowners of nonindustrial 
private forest land as defined in § 230.31 
of this subpart, including those who en-
gage in primary processing of raw wood 
products on a part-time or intermit-
tent basis and who otherwise meet the 
requirements of this section, are eligi-
ble to apply for and receive assistance 
under FLEP without regard to race, 
color, religion, national origin, age, 
sex, disability, political affiliation, 
sexual orientation, or marital or fam-
ily status. 

(b) A landowner is eligible to receive 
funds under the cost-share element of 
FLEP for treatment of not more than a 
total of 1,000 acres of land annually, ex-
cept where a State Forester, with the 
concurrence of a responsible official, 
determines that significant public ben-
efits would accrue from approval of a 
landowner’s treating up to 5,000 acres 
annually. In making a determination 
of significant public benefits, the State 
Forester and the responsible official 
shall consider, at a minimum, whether 
landowners who treat more than 1,000 
acres annually can achieve cost-effec-
tive resource management objectives 
without unduly excluding FLEP par-
ticipation of other eligible landowners. 

(c) In order to meet the following 
minimum requirements to be eligible 
to receive cost-share through FLEP for 
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all practices except development of a 
management plan, a landowner must: 

(1) Own the minimum acreage as es-
tablished in the State priority plan; 
however, in no case shall the minimum 
acreage requirement be higher than 25 
acres; 

(2) Agree to conduct land treat-
ment(s) according to the landowner’s 
practice plan and to maintain FLEP 
practices for a minimum of 10 years, 
unless the State Forester specifies a 
shorter duration. The 10-year lifespan 
does not apply to recurring practices 
such as prescribed burning, light 
disking in openings, herbicide applica-
tion, and other practices that are iden-
tified as needed in the management 
plan and practice plan; and 

(3) Have a management plan sub-
mitted to the State Forester in which 
the lands are located that meets any 
requirements established by the State 
in its priority plan. Existing landowner 
management plans such as Tree Farm 
management plans, Forest Stewardship 
management plans, or similar plans 
may either meet, or can be amended to 
meet this requirement. 

(d) A leaseholder who has a long-term 
lease on the land to be treated through 
FLEP must provide a copy of the lease 
to the State Forester in order to be eli-
gible to receive cost-share assistance. 

§ 230.42 Cost-share assistance applica-
tion and payment procedures. 

(a) Landowner applications for cost- 
share payments shall not be approved 
unless cost-share funds are available. 
The obligation of funds upon approval 
of an application constitutes an agree-
ment by the State and the landowner 
to cost-share a completed practice on a 
reimbursable basis when the service 
representative verifies that the prac-
tice has been implemented. 

(b) Upon receiving an application for 
an eligible FLEP practice and making 
a determination that funds are avail-
able, a service representative shall pre-
pare a practice plan that identifies the 
needed practices, specifications, and 
performance period for the implemen-
tation of the practice(s) to achieve the 
objectives of the landowner. The re-
quirements of a practice plan may be 
contained in a management plan. The 
practice plan is the basis for deter-

mining acceptable performance upon 
completion of the practice. 

(c) Upon approval of a FLEP applica-
tion, the State Forester shall notify 
the landowner in writing. Such notice 
shall state that the landowner can 
begin implementing the approved prac-
tice(s) and that funds have been obli-
gated for reimbursement of a specified 
amount of the total cost. Practice 
costs incurred before approval are not 
eligible unless authorized by the State 
Forester. The notice shall also state 
that payment shall be made upon the 
service representative’s verification 
that the practice has been imple-
mented in accordance with the speci-
fications of the practice plan and ac-
tivities described in the management 
plan. 

(d) Any landowner who carries out 
practices under FLEP shall be respon-
sible for obtaining the authorities, 
rights, easements, or other approvals 
necessary to the performance and 
maintenance of the practices in keep-
ing with applicable laws and regula-
tions. 

(e) To be eligible for cost-share reim-
bursement payment, a landowner must 
complete each practice within the per-
formance period specified in the State 
priority plan, not to exceed 24 months. 
However, if practice(s) are not com-
pleted within the performance period 
specified, due to conditions beyond the 
landowner’s control, the State Forester 
may grant an extension for a time pe-
riod specified in the State priority 
plan, not to exceed 12 months. 

(f) Upon certification by the service 
representative that a practice has been 
completed in accordance with the prac-
tice plan, the cost-share payment shall 
be calculated and disbursed to the 
landowner. Landowners must provide 
to service representatives the right of 
access to the landowner’s property to 
inspect practices for the duration of 
the maintenance period for the prac-
tices. 

(g) The maximum aggregate amount 
of cost-share payment under FLEP to 
any one landowner shall not exceed 
$100,000 through 2007, with the fol-
lowing exception for Alaska Indian 
Tribes. The Alaska State Forester, in 
consultation with the State Forest 
Stewardship Coordinating Committee 
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and the Responsible Official, shall es-
tablish the maximum aggregate pay-
ment to any one Alaska Indian Tribe, 
however, the 1,000- and 5,000-acre limits 
shall apply. 

(h) The State priority plan shall set 
the levels of cost-share assistance to be 
paid to landowners, not to exceed 75 
percent of the total costs incurred by a 
participating landowner. Non-Federal 
program funds and other donated as-
sistance may be used to supplement 
cost-share through FLEP; however, the 
total of all funds and assistance shall 
not exceed 100 percent of the total cost 
of practice implementation, and the 
Federal share of the total cost shall be 
reduced by any gross revenue from any 
material sold as a result of the cost- 
share practice. 

(i) States may use the cost-share rate 
to define priority practices and pri-
ority areas by reserving the maximum 
rate of 75 percent of the total costs for 
the practices and areas having the 
highest priority. 

(j) State priorities for cost-share 
shall reflect the national priorities as 
listed in the Forest Service Manual 
Chapter 3310. 

(k) Other priorities may be developed 
by the State Forester in consultation 
with the State Forest Stewardship Co-
ordinating Committee. 

(l) A landowner may receive partial 
payment, if allowed in the State pri-
ority plan, for completed components 
on the condition that the landowner 
agrees to complete the remaining com-
ponents of the practice within the per-
formance period specified in the prac-
tice plan. 

(m) Where performance actually ren-
dered does not meet the minimum 
specifications of a practice due to fac-
tors beyond the landowner’s control, 
the State Forester may approve cost- 
share payments under one of the fol-
lowing conditions: 

(1) The landowner repeats application 
of practices previously implemented or 
establishes additional eligible practices 
under such terms and conditions as the 
service representative may require, in 
which case the State Forester may ap-
prove cost-share payments for addi-
tional or repeated practices to the ex-
tent such measures are needed to meet 

the objectives of the management plan; 
or 

(2) The landowner establishes, to the 
satisfaction of the service representa-
tive that: 

(i) A reasonable effort was made to 
meet the minimum requirements; and 

(ii) The practice, as performed, ade-
quately meets the objectives of the 
practice plan. 

(n) In case of death or incompetence 
of any landowner, the State Forester 
shall approve cost-share payments to 
the successor in title or other persons 
or entities in control of the landowner 
property if they agree to maintain the 
practices for the duration of the re-
quired maintenance period. 

(o) Any landowner who may be enti-
tled to a cost-share payment under this 
subpart may assign the right thereto, 
in whole or in part, under the following 
terms: 

(1) Payments may be assigned only 
for performance of a FLEP practice; 

(2) A payment that is made to a land-
owner may not be assigned to pay or 
secure any preexisting debt; and 

(3) Nothing in this section shall be 
construed to authorize suit against the 
United States, the Department of Agri-
culture, the Forest Service, any State 
or any disbursing agent acting on their 
behalf, if payment is made to an as-
signor rather than to an assignee or if 
payment is made to only one of several 
assignees. 

(p) No financial assistance or portion 
thereof due and owing to any land-
owner shall be subject to any claim 
arising under State or other law by any 
creditor, except for claims of agencies 
of the United States Government. 

(q) Prior to receiving approval to im-
plement any FLEP practice identified 
in the State priority plan, except for 
management plan development, eligi-
ble landowners shall have an approved 
practice plan providing appropriate 
technical standards concerning the per-
formance of the requested practice(s). 
A service representative shall approve 
the plan. In reviewing and approving 
plans, to the extent deemed applicable 
by the service representative, existing 
landowner management plans such as 
Tree Farm management plans, Forest 
Stewardship management plans, or 
similar plans may either meet, or can 
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be amended to meet, the practice plan 
requirements under FLEP. 

§ 230.43 Cost-share assistance—prohib-
ited practices. 

(a) Cost-share payments for the fol-
lowing are prohibited: 

(1) Costs incurred before an applica-
tion for cost-share is approved in writ-
ing, except: 

(i) As pre-approved by the State For-
ester, or 

(ii) The materials and items that 
may be purchased before approval of 
the practice as described in the State 
priority plan; 

(2) Repeated practices on the same 
site within the required maintenance 
period which have been implemented 
under any other Federal, State, or 
local government programs, or private 
sector programs, except where such 
practices are repeated due to a failure 
of a prior practice without fault of the 
landowner or recurring practices as 
noted in this subpart; 

(3) Capital investments or capital im-
provements not related to FLEP prac-
tices, purchase of land or any interest 
in land, or any interest in an endow-
ment as provided in section 230.32(k) 
and (l); 

(4) Practices associated with the de-
velopment of or improvement to land-
owner nursery operations; 

(5) Practices associated with the de-
velopment of or improvement to nut 
and fruit orchards or Christmas tree 
plantings or maintenance; or 

(6) Any practice that is not related to 
the long-term sustainability of non-
industrial private forest lands or agro-
forestry activities. 

§ 230.44 Cost-share assistance—report-
ing requirement. 

(a) FLEP cost-share accomplish-
ments should be reported using the fol-
lowing standard categories of prac-
tices: 

(1) FLEP1—Management Plan Devel-
opment; 

(2) FLEP2—Afforestation and Refor-
estation; 

(3) FLEP3—Forest Stand Improve-
ment; 

(4) FLEP4—Agroforestry Implemen-
tation; 

(5) FLEP5—Water Quality Improve-
ment and Watershed Protection; 

(6) FLEP6—Fish and Wildlife Habitat 
Improvement; 

(7) FLEP7—Forest Health and Pro-
tection; 

(8) FLEP8—Invasive Species Control; 
(9) FLEP9—Fire and Catastrophic 

Risk Reduction; 
(10) FLEP10—Fire and Catastrophic 

Event Rehabilitation; and 
(11) FLEP11—Special Practices. 
(b) All reporting must include activi-

ties and accomplishments for each cat-
egory of FLEP practices. 

§ 230.45 Recapture of cost-share assist-
ance. 

(a) Payments made to landowners 
may be recaptured under one or more 
of the following circumstances: 

(1) If any landowner, successor, or as-
signee uses any scheme or device to un-
justly benefit from FLEP. A scheme or 
device includes, but is not limited to, 
coercion, fraud or misrepresentation, 
false claims, or any business dissolu-
tion, reorganization, revival, or other 
legal mechanism designed for or having 
the effect of evading the requirements 
of FLEP. Financial assistance pay-
ments shall be withheld or a refund of 
all or part of any FLEP payments oth-
erwise due or paid to that person shall 
be secured. 

(2) If any landowner or successor 
takes any action or fails to take ac-
tion, which results in the destruction 
or impairment of a prescribed practice 
for the duration of the practice. Cost- 
share payments shall be withheld or a 
recapture of all or part of any FLEP 
payments otherwise due or paid shall 
be secured, based on the extent and ef-
fect of destruction and impairment. 

(3) If a landowner sells, conveys, or 
otherwise loses control of the land, ex-
cept when determined by a State For-
ester to have been beyond the land-
owner’s control, upon which there is a 
continuing obligation to maintain a 
practice, and the new landowner does 
not agree to assume the responsibility 
for maintaining the practice. In such 
cases the landowner who was originally 
obligated to maintain the practice 
shall be liable to reimburse the 
State(s) for all cost-share on such prac-
tices. 
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(b) Nothing in this section requiring 
the withholding or refunding of finan-
cial assistance payments shall preclude 
any penalty or liability otherwise im-
posed by law. 

(c) Any landowner, successor, or as-
signee who is dissatisfied with any de-
termination made under FLEP may re-
quest reconsideration by the State For-
ester and, if the matter is not resolved, 
by the Responsible Official. All re-
quests for reconsideration shall be in 
writing and shall contain factual infor-
mation explaining the basis for the re-
quest. All decisions on reconsideration 
must be issued in writing. 

§ 230.46 Information collection re-
quirements. 

The requirements governing the 
preparation of a State priority plan, 
management plan, and practice plan, 
the reporting requirements, and the ap-
plication requirements of this subpart 
constitute information requirements as 
defined by the Paperwork Reduction 
Act of 1995 and have been assigned Of-
fice of Management and Budget (OMB) 
control number 0596–0168. 

PART 241—FISH AND WILDLIFE 

Subpart A—General Provisions 

Sec. 
241.1 Cooperation in wildlife protection. 
241.2 Cooperation in wildlife management. 
241.3 Federal refuge regulations. 

Subpart B—Conservation of Fish, Wildlife, 
and Their Habitat, Chugach National 
Forest, Alaska 

241.20 Scope and applicability. 
241.21 Definitions. 
241.22 Consistency determinations. 
241.23 Taking of fish and wildlife. 

AUTHORITY: 16 U.S.C. 472, 539, 551, 683. 

Subpart A—General Provisions 

SOURCE: 6 FR 1987, Apr. 17, 1941, unless oth-
erwise noted. 

§ 241.1 Cooperation in wildlife protec-
tion. 

(a) Officials of the Forest Service will 
cooperate with State, county, and Fed-
eral officials in the enforcement of all 

laws and regulations for the protection 
of wildlife. 

(b) Officials of the Forest Service 
who have been, or hereafter may be, 
lawfully appointed deputy game war-
dens under the laws of any State, will 
serve in such capacity with full power 
to enforce the State laws and regula-
tions relating to fur-bearing and game 
animals, birds, and fish. Such officials 
will serve as State deputy game war-
dens without additional pay, except 
that they may accept the usual fees al-
lowed by the respective States for 
issuing hunting and fishing licenses. 
All officials of the Forest Service are 
prohibited from accepting bounties, re-
wards, or parts of fines offered by any 
person, corporation or State for aid 
rendered in the enforcement of any 
Federal or State law relating to fur- 
bearing and game animals, birds, and 
fish. 

§ 241.2 Cooperation in wildlife man-
agement. 

The Chief of the Forest Service, 
through the Regional Foresters and 
Forest Supervisors, shall determine the 
extent to which national forests or por-
tions thereof may be devoted to wild-
life protection in combination with 
other uses and services of the national 
forests, and, in cooperation with the 
Fish and Game Department or other 
constituted authority of the State con-
cerned, he will formulate plans for se-
curing and maintaining desirable popu-
lations of wildlife species, and he may 
enter into such general or specific co-
operative agreements with appropriate 
State officials as are necessary and de-
sirable for such purposes. Officials of 
the Forest Service will cooperate with 
State game officials in the planned and 
orderly removal in accordance with the 
requirements of State laws of the crop 
of game, fish, fur-bearers, and other 
wildlife on national forest lands. 

§ 241.3 Federal refuge regulations. 

Until a cooperative agreement has 
been entered into between the Chief of 
the Forest Service and appropriate 
State officials for the regulation of 
game as provided in § 241.2 and the nec-
essary implementing laws or regula-
tions have been promulgated and taken 
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